Remarks by Stuart Schwartz, Presiding Officer of the City of El Paso Ethics Commission February 10, 2016

Commissioners, Ladies & Gentlemen:

Much has been accomplished in the month since the Ethics Commission's first meeting to consider the sworn Complaint filed by Jim Tolbert against City Representative, Dist. 2, Larry Romero and City Manager Tommy Gonzalez.

Following the Commission's last meeting, our attorney, Ross Fischer, delivered copies of the Complaint submitted by Mr. Tolbert to both Mr. Gonzalez and Rep. Romero as required by City Code.

It has been extensively reported in the media that Rep. Romero intends to resign from serving on City Council. As of this evening, however, no formal, signed letter of resignation has been tendered to the City. For a resignation to be effective, it must be in writing and signed by the officer seeking to resign. A resignation becomes effective either the 8th day after a signed resignation is submitted, or when it is accepted by Council, whichever is earlier. If Mr. Romero formally resigns and relinquishes his office, his conduct as described in the Tolbert Complaint will no longer be subject to the Commission's review. Until that time, however, the Commission must proceed with its investigation and hearing of the Complaint filed against him. In the event of his resignation, Mr. Romero's knowledge of the events pertinent to the remainder of the Complaint against City Manager Tommy Gonzalez remains of keen interest to the Commission and we hope and trust that he will fully cooperate with us in this investigation, health permitting.

Mr. Fischer has worked diligently to advance this investigation. First and foremost, he prepared an assessment of the claims contained in the Complaint filed by Jim Tolbert. This was no easy task, as it required a thorough analysis of the Complaint along with its attachments, a review of numerous City policies and practices directly related to the issues raised in the Complaint, a review of the report requested by Mayor Leeser from Mr. Gonzalez (provided through the Internal Auditor), as well as conducting interviews with several present and former City representatives and employees.

On Feb. 1st, Mr. Fischer mailed a set of questions to Mr. Romero and the City Manager. Upon receiving the list, Mr. Gonzalez's attorney requested an extension of time to respond to the questions, which Mr. Fischer granted. Those responses

3

are now due to be received by February 16. As a courtesy, Mr. Fischer offered the same extension of time to Representative Romero.

Yesterday, the Commission learned that Mr. Noe Hinojosa of the Estrada Hinojosa financial firm has agreed to be interviewed with respect to his role, if any, in the decision to issue a Request for Qualifications for a financial adviser to the City. The details of this information gathering process is being worked out.

Next, let me try to describe the process envisioned by the Commission to complete its mandated responsibilities from this point forward:

First and foremost, the City Code sets out the manner and method by which we are to conduct these proceedings and the due process that must be accorded the respondents. We intend to afford all parties every reasonable opportunity to participate in this process.

Tonight we expect to hear from our attorney. He will review with us the issues raised in the Tolbert Complaint and receive direction from the Commissioners regarding any further investigation that may be required to advance this process. This will take place in Executive Session in accordance with the Open Meetings Act.

Once all available information is gathered, the City Code sets out a process to conduct the actual hearing. The Commission can establish time limits and other rules relating to the participation of any person in the hearing so that an orderly and fair hearing process will be conducted for all participants.

As respondents, both Mr. Romero and Mr. Gonzalez have the right to attend the evidentiary hearing, to make a statement, to present witnesses, and to be accompanied by his legal counsel or other advisor.

Mr. Tolbert also has the same rights with the exception that the City Code does not permit him to personally question or cross-examine witnesses, except with the permission of the Commission.

The Commission also has the authority to request witness testimony and the production of documents. This includes the subpoening of witnesses which would be issued by the City Council.

In fairness to both Mr. Romero and Mr. Gonzalez, the City Code requires that Mr. Fischer disclose to the Commission as well as to subjects of the Tolbert Complaint any evidence which tends to negate guilt or mitigate the seriousness of any allegation asserted against them.

2

The City Code establishes the standard by which the respondents' conduct is to be judged. Any finding that a violation occurred must be supported by "clear and convincing evidence." That standard is defined in the City Code to mean "that measure or degree of proof that produces in a person's mind a firm belief or conviction as to the truth of the allegations sought to be established."

At the conclusion of the hearing, the Commission can vote to dismiss the Complaint in whole or in part or determine that a violation has occurred, resulting in sanctions permitted by the City Code.

At this point, it is too early to set a date or dates for the final hearing. What we can say is that we will continue to investigate the issues raised in the Complaint as quickly and thoroughly as practicable.

This process is not a sprint. It is a marathon. We need to get this right. We will be deliberative and considerate of the process and the persons directly affected by our actions and recommendations.